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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal and the claimant cross-

appeals an administrative law judge’s opinion filed

July 3, 2017.  The administrative law judge found that

the claimant proved he sustained a compensable cervical

spine injury, but that the claimant did not prove he

sustained a compensable thoracic spine injury.  After

reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full Commission

finds that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury to his cervical or thoracic spine. 
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I.  HISTORY

Michael S. Wolnik, now age 55, testified that he

became employed with Superior Industries in January

2013.  The claimant testified that he operated

fabricating machines for the respondents.  The parties

stipulated that “the employee-employer-carrier

relationship existed on August 1, 2013.”  The claimant

testified that while lifting a rim that day, “I had

burning pains in my neck, my upper back, and my chest. 

And then I went straight to my knees.”  The claimant

testified that he reported the alleged accident to a

supervisor.    

According to the record, the claimant treated at

Mercy Hospital Northwest Arkansas on August 1, 2013.  An

x-ray of the claimant’s thoracic spine on that date

showed “Moderate diffuse spondylitic disease includes

some disc space narrowing, eburnation and osteophyte

formation.  No acute abnormality.  IMPRESSION:

Degenerative disease.”  A CT of the claimant’s chest was

also taken on August 1, 2013, with the impression,

“Right first rib fracture.  No other evidence of acute

abnormality.  Initial report given at time of study.”  A

physician’s diagnosis on August 1, 2013 was “Rib
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fracture, pleuritic chest pain, and tobacco use

disorder.”  (The claimant does not contend that he is

entitled to worker’s compensation benefits for a rib

fracture).      

Dr. Gary L. Moffitt reported on August 2, 2013:

At the request of and authorization by
Superior, we are seeing Mr. Michael Wolnik. 
Mr. Wolnik is seen today with complaints of
pain in the interscapular area.  He states
that while at work yesterday he lifted a 39
pound rim off a tray to put on a hanger and he
felt a pop and a sharp pain occur in the
interscapular area in the midline.  He went to
the emergency room.  He states that they did a
CAT scan on him and diagnosed him as having a
rib fracture....He states the pain is not
doing any better.  The pain is positional and
it is worse with deep breaths....

Dr. Moffitt diagnosed “thoracic strain.  I don’t

know how likely he is that he has a rib fracture based

on lifting a wheel.  Ribs are not really involved in the

lifting process....He may continue to work.  He should

not lift, push or pull with over ten pounds of force. 

He should avoid working above chest level.”  

The claimant sought emergency treatment on

August 3, 2013, at which time it was noted, “seen here

Thursday, pain persists, hydrocodone not helping.”  A

musculoskeletal examination showed “tenderness.  He

exhibits no edema.  Cervical back: He exhibits



WOLNIK - G306682 4

tenderness, bony tenderness and pain.  He exhibits

normal range of motion, no swelling, no edema, no

deformity, no laceration, no spasm and normal pulse.” 

The claimant was diagnosed with “Back pain” and “Arm

paresthesia, right.”  An emergency physician took the

claimant off work for one day on August 3, 2013.  

Dr. Moffitt noted on August 5, 2013, “Mr. Wolnik is

seen today for a recheck.  He states he is still having

pain in his upper back mostly in the midline.  We did

get the CAT scan report finally today and he is found to

have a nondisplaced anterolateral first rib fracture. 

The rest of the CT scans appear to be fairly

unremarkable.  Mr. Wolnik states that his back popped

again this weekend and his right arm went numb and he

went to the emergency room and he was given a steroid

injection....He has mild tenderness to palpation in his

upper back in the midline.  He has normal range of

motion of his upper back and his shoulders.  It appears

that he does have a fracture of the rib.  It didn’t

state on the CT report whether this appeared to be an

acute fracture or something that has been there for a

while.  I am quite concerned that he has a fracture that

possibly is associated with lifting a 39 pound rim. 
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Because of this I would recommend he see his personal

physician for a full work up to see if this could

possibly be a pathologic fracture.  I told him in the

meantime I would be happy to continue caring for him for

the pain in his upper back.  He may continue to work

with the same restrictions.”  

Dr. Daniel S. Weeden saw the claimant on August 8,

2013 and assessed “Rib fracture.”  Dr. Weeden also

assessed “Back sprain/strain, thoracic - may well have

happened on the job.”  Dr. Moffitt noted on August 13,

2013, “He states that he is getting a little bit better. 

He is still having pain in his upper back going around

into his chest on the right side....He is tender to

palpation in his upper back on the right side.  I didn’t

appreciate any skeletal defect.  He has normal range of

motion of his neck and his upper back.  He may continue

to work with the same restrictions.”  

A whole-body bone scan was done on August 14, 2013,

with the impression, “Normal whole body bone scan. 

Specifically, there is no abnormal radiotracer

accumulation identified within the ribs.”

Dr. Weeden reported on August 20, 2013, “He

exhibits tenderness (slight tenderness of paraspinous
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muscles in upper thorax).”  Dr. Weeden assessed “Right

rib fracture” and “Back sprain/strain, thoracic.”  Dr.

Weeden stated on September 4, 2013, “Michael had [an]

upper back and right shoulder strain at work on 8/1 and

was taken to the ER.  He was found to have a right 1st

rib fracture that was not work related.  I have

evaluated the rib fracture and it was probably old since

did not show up on bone scan.  I do feel that ongoing

treatment of his upper back and right shoulder pain is

work related.  At this point I am referring him to PT.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken

on December 20, 2013, with the following findings:

Surrounding soft tissues are unremarkable. 
Signal in the base of the brain and brain stem
is unremarkable.  Cord signal is normal
throughout and there is normal alignment of
the vertebral bodies.  Individual levels of
spondylitic disease are described below:

C2-3: Right greater than left neural foraminal
narrowing.  

C3-4: Disc/osteophyte complex with effacement
of the anterior thecal sac and mild central
spinal narrowing.  Mild left greater than
right neural foraminal narrowing.

C4-5: Disc/osteophyte complex, left greater
than right neural foramina and mild effacement
of the anterior thecal sac.

C5-6: Disc/osteophyte complex with effacement
of the anterior thecal sac, mild central
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spinal narrowing, left greater than right
neural foraminal narrowing.  

C6-7: Disc/osteophyte complex, right greater
than left neural foraminal narrowing.  

C7-T1: Unremarkable level.  

IMPRESSION: Spondylitic disease as discussed.

An MRI of the claimant’s thoracic spine was also

taken on December 20, 2013, with the following findings:

The surrounding soft tissues are unremarkable.
There is normal alignment of the vertebral
bodies.  Cord signal is normal throughout and
no central spinal or neural foraminal
narrowing at any level.  Only minimal
spondylitic disease and degenerative changes.

IMPRESSION: Minimal degenerative disease
otherwise negative study.

Julie L. Slavik, PA examined the claimant at Mercy

Clinic Northwest Arkansas on May 20, 2014:

Michael is referred by Dr. Weeden.  He states
that in August of 2013, he was lifting
something at work, just turned his neck the
wrong way at the wrong time, felt a sharp pain
in his neck.  He was found to have a rib
fracture he says.  Then in January 2014, woke
up with this numbness in his hand and pain. 
He states that the left hand is weak.  The
radiating pain is predominantly from his elbow
down but maybe a little bit of shoulder pain. 
If they hit a bump in the road or he turns his
head the wrong way where he is in the car, he
has a very sharp pain in the neck and
periscapular area.  He has been to physical
therapy with Mercy.  He has had 3 epidural
steroid injections with no benefit.  He is a
little frustrated.  Apparently his employer
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will not accept a Workman’s Comp claim and he
cannot obtain disability and he is unable to
look for any job unless he can be released
100%....

MUSCULOSKELETAL: Patient ambulates into the
room without any evidence of neurological
compromise.  He can transfer sit to stand,
quickly and can quickly come off the treatment
table.  Cervical range of motion is without
significant limitation.  He does complain of
some pain with rotation to the left at about
70 degrees....

RADIOLOGY: Cervical x-rays are completed today
in the office.  He has actually a little
retrolisthesis and severe degenerative change
at cervical 5-6.  Maybe just a hint of an
anterior listhesis at cervical 6-7.  On AP
view with multilevel facet degenerative
changes of the mid cervical spine....

His MRI at Mercy is dated December 20, 2013. 
He has a disk bulge at cervical 3-4, 4-5, and
5-6.  Again, 5-6 probably has the most
significant degenerative changes with a little
bit of a retrolisthesis.  In light of his
examination, I do not see any significant C8
nerve root impingement.  On the axial views
C3-4 bulge is a little bit more to the right. 
C4-5 more central and 5-6 bilateral recess and
he does have some modic changes at that level.

Ms. Slavik’s impression was “1.  Degenerative

changes cervical 5-6 greater than cervical 3-4 and 4-5. 

2.  Disk bulge at cervical 3-4, 4-5, and 5-6.  3.  C8

versus ulnar neurological changes.”

Dr. Gannon Randolph noted on May 20, 2014, “AP,

lateral, odontoid cervical spine series demonstrates
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severe degenerative change at C5-6 with retrolisthesis

of 5 on 6; end-plate sclerosis, disk height loss and

calcification of the anulus; there is mild degenerative

changes noted at C4-5; the atlantooccipital articulation

appears normal.”   

Dr. Randolph performed surgery on October 1, 2015:

“1.  Anterior cervical discectomy and fusion C5-6.  2. 

Anterior plate fixation, C5-6.  3.  Interbody cage

placement, C5-6.  4.  Spinal cord monitoring with SSEP

and EMG.”  The pre- and post-operative diagnoses were

“C5-6 osteophyte complexes, with C6 radiculopathy.”  Dr.

Randolph saw the claimant on January 27, 2016 and

assessed “Stable C5-6 anterior cervical discectomy and

fusion.”  

   A pre-hearing order was filed on October 25, 2016. 

The claimant contended that he “injured his neck and

upper back while putting a rim on a hanger.  The

claimant contends that he is entitled to appropriate

medical treatment for his condition, and that he is

entitled to temporary total disability benefits beyond

his hearing.  The claimant reserves all other issues.” 

The parties stipulated that the respondents “have

controverted this claim in its entirety.”  The
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respondents contended that the claimant “did not sustain

an injury arising out of and in the course of his

employment.”

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1.  Whether the claimant sustained a
compensable injury to his cervical and
thoracic spine on August 1, 2013.
2.  Whether the claimant is entitled to
medical benefits.
3.  Whether the claimant is entitled to
temporary total disability benefits.  
4.  Attorney’s fees.  

The parties deposed Dr. Randolph on February 20,

2017.  The respondents’ attorney questioned Dr.

Randolph:

Q.  When the term is used degenerative disc
disease, can you state within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty that was a result
of trauma or just due to his age and life
conditions and this was something that just
came over time?

A.  It’s always hard to tell, so I don’t have
an answer.  Trauma can cause significant
injury to a joint.  Degenerative disc disease
really just means damage and arthritis to a
joint.  Trauma can cause it.  A tumor can
cause it.  Infection can cause it.  We usually
[know] about five different types of changes
that can happen to the disc, and in most
patients, it’s usually a combination of
several things like an accumulation of small
injuries throughout their life as well as a
genetic predisposition to arthritis and just a
little bit of bad luck....
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Q.  After your examination and after your MRI,
what conclusion did you come to with Mr.
Wolnik’s surgical (sic) spine?

A.  So the conclusion we came to is that it
seemed like the majority of his arm symptoms
were probably due to the carpal tunnel
syndrome and the cubital tunnel syndrome,
which he was set to have taken care of by
another physician, so I can’t speak to that
decision-making process.  But he continued to
have significant neck pain to the point where
he said he was unable to work because of this
neck pain, and that’s not my favorite reason
to operate on the neck, although there was
some overlap with left arm symptoms and some
disc osteophyte complex, neuroforaminal
narrowing on that left side, but ultimately
everything we tried that was conservative
failed and he and I made a decision to proceed
with going after the worst joint in his neck
in the hopes that that would give him some
relief from his neck pain....

  
Q.  Can you state within a reasonable degree
of medical certainty that the surgery you
performed arose out of any incident that he
described at Superior Industries on or about
August 1, 2013?

A.  What I can say is and the evidence I have
for me to make this decision upon is the
patient has told me that was when his injury
occurred and his symptoms worsened.

Q.  And you’re relying on the patient’s
history?

A.  That is correct.

The claimant’s attorney examined Dr. Randolph:

Q.  Mr. Wolnik had worked doing heavy work
moving tire rims for at least seven months
before he complained of this injury.
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A.  Uh-huh.

Q.  And he said it was a specific injury where
he was lifting weight and had the problem.  If
he is telling the truth, if that’s the first
time that he had the problem, if he had no
medical records showing any problems before,
then if you’re believing him, would you
confirm that that was something you thought to
a reasonable degree of medical certainty would
have caused the need for treatment?

A.  His story was reasonable as far as a
causative factor that gave him symptomatology
to need treatment.  

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on July 3, 2017.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable cervical spine injury, and that the claimant

was entitled to medical treatment and temporary total

disability benefits.  The respondents appeal this

finding to the Full Commission.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove he sustained

a compensable thoracic spine injury.  The claimant

appeals that finding.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2012) provides,

in pertinent part:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(I) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... arising
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out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by time
and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2012).  “Objective findings”

are those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).   

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance

of the evidence that he suffered a compensable cervical

spine injury on August 1, 2013.  4.  The claimant has

failed to prove that he suffered a compensable injury to

his thoracic spine on August 1, 2013.”  The Full
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Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his cervical spine or thoracic

spine.  The claimant did not establish a compensable

injury by medical evidence supported by objective

findings.

The parties stipulated that the employment

relationship existed on August 1, 2013.  The claimant

testified that he felt a burning pain in his neck, upper

back, and chest that date after lifting a heavy object

at work.  The claimant received emergency medical

treatment on August 1, 2013, but there were no objective

findings establishing a compensable injury to the

claimant’s cervical spine or thoracic spine.  An x-ray

of the claimant’s thoracic spine on August 1, 2013

showed “Degenerative disease.”  The evidence does not

demonstrate that the alleged accidental injury caused

the finding of degenerative disease.  The only objective

medical finding on August 1, 2013 was “Right first rib

fracture,” but the claimant does not contend that he is

entitled to worker’s compensation benefits for a rib

fracture.
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Dr. Moffitt diagnosed “thoracic strain” on

August 2, 2013, but there were no objective findings

establishing a compensable injury to the claimant’s

thoracic spine.  A physician’s musculoskeletal

examination of the claimant on August 3, 2013 revealed

“tenderness” with “no edema.”  An examination of the

claimant’s cervical spine on August 3, 2013 showed “no

swelling, no edema, no deformity, no laceration, no

spasm, and normal pulse.”  None of these physicians’

observations can be characterized as objective medical

findings establishing a compensable injury to the

claimant’s cervical spine or thoracic spine.  Dr.

Moffitt reported on August 5, 2013 that diagnostic

testing indicated a first rib fracture but was otherwise

“fairly unremarkable.”  Dr. Moffitt did not opine that

diagnostic testing showed an injury to the claimant’s

cervical spine or thoracic spine.  Dr. Moffitt noted

“tenderness to palpation in his upper back in the

midline.”  “Tenderness” is not an objective medical

finding establishing a compensable injury.  Rodriguez v.

M. McDaniel Co., Inc., 98 Ark. App. 138, 252 S.W.2d 146

(2007).  
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The claimant contends that he sustained compensable

injuries to his cervical and thoracic spine because he

“aggravated a pre-existing condition.”  The Full

Commission recognizes that an employer takes an employee

as he finds him, and employment circumstances that

aggravate pre-existing conditions are compensable. 

Heritage Baptist Temple v. Robinson, 82 Ark. App. 460,

120 S.W.3d 150 (2003).  An aggravation of a pre-existing

non-compensable condition by a compensable injury itself

is compensable.  Oliver v. Guardsmark, 68 Ark. App. 24,

3 S.W.3d 336 (1999).  

However, an aggravation, being a new injury with an

independent cause, must meet the requirements for a

compensable injury.  Ford v. Chemipulp Process, Inc., 63

Ark. App. 260, 977 S.W.2d 5 (1998).  The claimant in the

present matter did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury to his

cervical or thoracic spine.  The claimant cites as

controlling authority the case Leach v. Cooper Tire and

Rubber Co., 2011 Ark. App. 571.  In Leach, the Court of

Appeals affirmed the Commission’s finding that the

claimant had sustained a compensable injury.  The

Commission’s opinion in Leach was based in part on a
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finding that the injury had “aggravated a previously

asymptomatic condition.”  However, there were supporting

objective medical findings in Leach which established a

compensable injury.  These objective findings included

“a possible fracture and/or traumatic injury” to the

claimant’s lumbar spine as well as “evidence of muscle

spasms.”

In the present matter, the Full Commission notes

that there were no supporting objective medical findings

such as muscle spasm, swelling, or bruising.  The

examining physicians instead noted “no swelling, no

edema” and “no deformity, no spasm.”  Additionally, the

evidence in the present matter does not demonstrate that

the claimant sustained a possible fracture or traumatic

injury to his cervical spine or thoracic spine.  The

Full Commission reiterates that an x-ray of the

claimant’s thoracic spine on August 1, 2013 showed

“Degenerative disease” with “No acute abnormality.”  An

MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine on December 20,

2013 showed “spondylitic disease” and did not indicate

that the claimant had sustained a fracture or other

trauma to his spine.  Likewise an MRI of the claimant’s
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thoracic spine on December 20, 2013 confirmed “Minimal

degenerative disease otherwise negative study.”  

A physician’s assistant on May 20, 2014 reported

“retrolisthesis and severe degenerative change” in the

claimant’s cervical spine.  The evidence does not

demonstrate that the alleged August 1, 2013 accident

caused “retrolisthesis and degenerative change” as

reported by the physician’s assistant.  Dr. Randolph

also noted “degenerative changes” in the claimant’s

cervical spine on May 20, 2014 before performing a

cervical discectomy and fusion on October 1, 2015.  Dr.

Randolph’s deposition testimony that the claimant’s

“symptoms worsened” following the alleged accident does

not constitute objective medical findings establishing a

compensable injury.

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his cervical spine or thoracic

spine.  The claimant did not establish a compensable

injury by medical evidence supported by objective

findings, as required by Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)
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(Repl. 2012).  This claim is respectfully denied and

dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED. 

     
SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the record in this

claim, I dissent from the majority opinion, finding that

the claimant did not prove he sustained a compensable

injury to his cervical and thoracic spine.

Factual and Medical Background

The claimant is 54 years old and worked for

the respondent-employer as a machine operator, making

car wheel rims.  In his position, the claimant would

inspect, stamp, and hang rims on hangers.  According to

the claimant he processed up to 300 rims per day.  In

performing his duties, the claimant was required to run
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three machines with approximately 3 minutes between

rotating from each machine.

  The claimant testified that on August 1, 2013,

he sustained an injury in the following manner:

I was working for about an hour and
40 minutes.  I inspected the rims,
stamped it, marked it, took it off
the tray.  Took a couple of steps,
picked it up to put it on the hanger
and then I had burning pains in my
neck, my upper back, and my chest. 
And then I went straight to my
knees.

The claimant reported his injury and was taken

to the emergency department at Mercy Hospital Northwest

Arkansas.  The claimant was diagnosed with thoracic

strain and was given medication and placed on a

restriction of no lifting above the chest.  On August 2,

2013, the claimant was seen by the company doctor, Dr.

Gary Moffitt.  Dr. Moffitt’s medical records revealed

the following:

Mr. Wolnik is seen today with
complaints of pain in the
interscapular area.  He states while
he was at work yesterday he lifted a
39 pound rim off a tray to put on a
hanger and he felt a pop and a sharp
pain occur in the interscapular area
in the midline.  He went to the
emergency room.  He states that they
did a CAT scan on him and diagnosed
him as having a rib fracture.  He
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was treated with Tramadol and
Phenergan for nausea.  He states the
pain is not doing any better.  The
pain is positional and it is worse
with deep breaths.  He states he is
normally healthy and on no other
medications. ...

There is muscle tightness in the
interscapular area bilaterally. ...

Diagnosis is thoracic strain. ...

On December 20, 2013, the claimant underwent

an MRI which revealed spondylitic disease of the

cervical spine.  Upon review of this MRI on May 20,

2014, Julie Slavik, PA noted the following:

His MRI at Mercy is dated December
20, 2013. He has a disk bulge at
cervical 3-4, 4-5, and 5-6.  Again,
5-6 probably has the most
significant degenerative changes
with a little bit of a
retrolisthesis. In light of his
examination, I do not see any
significant C8 nerve root
impingement.  On the axial views C3-
4 bulge is a little bit more to the
right. C4-5 more central and 5-6
recess and he does have some modic
changes at that level.

IMPRESSION:
1. Degenerative changes
cervical 5-6 greater than
cervical 3-4 and 4-5.
2. Disk bulge at cervical 3-4,
4-5, and 5-6.
3. C8 versus ulnar neurological
changes.
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On October 1, 2015 the claimant underwent an

anterior cervical discectomy and fusion at the C5-6

level, which was performed by Dr. Gannon Randolph.  At

the time of the hearing, the claimant was continuing to

receive treatment for pain management.

Opinion

For the claimant to establish a compensable

injury as a result of a specific incident, the following

requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002), must be established: (1) proof by a preponderance

of the evidence of an injury arising out of and in the

course of employment; (2) proof by a preponderance of

the evidence that the injury caused internal or external

physical harm to the body which required medical

services or resulted in disability or death; (3) medical

evidence supported by objective findings, as defined in

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing the

injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938

S.W.2d 876 (1997). 
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A pre-existing disease or infirmity does not

disqualify a claim if the employment aggravated,

accelerated, or combined with the disease or infirmity

to produce the disability for which compensation is

sought.  See, Nashville Livestock Commission v. Cox, 302

Ark. 69, 787 S.W.2d 664 (1990); Conway Convalescent

Center v. Murphree, 266 Ark. 985, 585 S.W.2d 462 (Ark.

App. 1979); St. Vincent Medical Center v. Brown, 53 Ark.

App. 30, 917 S.W.2d 550 (1996).  The employer takes the

employee as he finds him.  Murphree, supra.  In such

cases, the test is not whether the injury causes the

condition, but rather the test is whether the injury

aggravates, accelerates, or combines with the condition.

The claimant’s cervical spine injury meets all

the requirements of compensability.  The claimant was

injured in a specific incident in the course and scope

of employment.  The claimant testified that on August 1,

2013, he sustained an injury to his neck when he lifted

a heavy rim to chest level to hang it on a hanger. 

There were also objective findings of the

claimant’s cervical spine injury.  An MRI revealed disc

bulges at C3-4, 4-5, and 5-6.  In addition, the

claimant’s injury required medical services.  The
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claimant was treated with medication, physical therapy,

and he underwent a discectomy and fusion.  

It is true that the claimant was suffering

from degenerative disc disease; however, the employer

takes the employee as it finds him, and employment

circumstances that aggravate pre-existing conditions are

compensable. See, Nashville Livestock Comm’n, supra. 

The present case is analogous to Leach v. Cooper Tire &

Rubber Co., 2001 Ark. App. 571 (2011).  In Leach the

claimant was crushed between two conveyor belts and

suffered injuries to his back.  The Court of Appeals

upheld the Commission’s decision that Leach’s back

injury was compensable.  In determining that Leach

suffered a compensable aggravation of a pre-existing

condition, the Commission relied on the fact that

Leach’s pre-existing condition was asymptomatic prior to

the work accident.  The court agreed and held that the

claimant’s back injury was compensable as a new injury,

or at the very least, an aggravation of his previously

asymptomatic degenerative condition pursuant to A.C.A.

§11-9-102(4)(A)(I) (Supp. 2009).  

Here, as in Leach, the claimant was able to

perform his manual labor position without limitations or
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restrictions prior to his work accident.  Also, the

claimant testified that he had no neck pain prior to his

injury at work.  Since the accident, the claimant has

not been fully released to return to work and can no

longer perform his duties as a machine operator. 

Clearly, because the claimant’s degenerative condition

was asymptomatic prior to the accident and became

symptomatic thereafter, and since all the other

requirements of compensability have been satisfied, the

claimant’s cervical spine injury is compensable as a new

injury or an aggravation of his previously asymptomatic

degenerative condition.

The majority has indicated that this case can

be distinguished from Leach because there were objective

findings in Leach but no such findings in the present

claim.  I must respectfully disagree with the majority. 

As indicated above, there were objective findings of

disc bulges at three levels of the claimant’s cervical

spine.

Based on the foregoing, I find that the

claimant has established by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury to his

cervical spine.
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For the foregoing reasons, I must dissent from

the majority opinion.

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


